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HEALTH INSURANCEAMENDMENTBILL 1991

GENERALOUTLINE

The purpose of this Bill is to amend the Health Insurance Act

1973 in order to:

(a) reduce the level of medicare benefits for general
practitioner services identified in the medical services table
(prescribed OP services) for patients other than concessional
beneficiaries or, in defined cases, their dependants, by a total
amount of $3.50 from 1 November 1991, $5.00 from 1 November 1992
and $5.00 indexed from 1 November 1993.

(b) enable medical practitioners to charge up to $3.50 for
prescribed OP services where a patient assigns the right to the
payment of the medicare benefit to the practitioner.

(c) ensure that the patient contribution, as defined in the
bill, to the cost of a single professional service does not
exceed the greatest permissible gap, which will initially be
$26.80.

(d) introduce new safety-net arrangements for families and
individuals, incorporating a voluntary system of family
registration, changing the accounting year for the safety—net to
a calendar year from a financial year and providing for the issue
of safety-net concession cards.

(e) provide for the review by the General Manager of the Health
Insurance Commission and the Administrative Appeals Tribunal of
decisions made in respect of the refusal to issue additional or
replacement safety-net concession cards and the withdrawal and
cancellation of these cards.

(f) provide for the indexation of the amount of reduced medicare
benefit for prescribed OP services from 1 November 1993, for
indexation of the greatest permissible gap from 1 November 1992
and indexation of the family and individual safety-nets from I
January 1993.

FINANCIAL IMPACT STATEMENT

The net reduction in medicare benefits expenditure from the
reduced benefits for general practitioner out-of-hospital
services provided to non-concessionary beneficiaries and from the
improved safety—net arrangements is expected to be $166.6 miiiion
in 1991—92 and $368.3 million in 1992—93.

Administrative costs to the Health Insurance Commission will be
affected by the implementation of the new benefits arrangements,
the revised safety-net provisions, reductions in the volume of
claims processed, and other measures announced in the 1991
Budget. It is estimated that taken together these will result in
additional expenditure of $0.70 million in 1991-92 and savings of
$7.15 million in 1992-93.



HEALTH INSURANCE AMENDMENTBILL 1991

Ilotes on Clauses

Clause 1 - Short Title, etc.

This is a formal provision specifying the short title of the Act
as the Health Insurance Amendment Act 1991 and identifying the
Health Insurance Act 1973 as the Principal Act.

Clause 2 - Commencement

Subclause 2(1) provides that clauses 1 and 2 of the Act will
commence on the day on which the Act receives Royal Assent.

Subclause 2(2) specifies the provisions of the Act which will
commence on a day or days to be fixed by Proclamation and
subclause 2(3) provides that clauses 4 and 7 commence on 1
November 1991.

Subclause 2(4) provides for the automatic commencement of a
provision in subclause 2(2) of this Act on the first day after 6
months from the date of Royal Assent if a provision has not then
commenced.

Clause 3 - Interpretation

This clause amends section 8 of the Principal Act by inserting
new subsection 8(lA) which includes definitions for ‘patient
contribution’, ‘prescribed OP service’, ‘registered family’,
‘safety-net concession card’ and ‘safety-net amount’, for the
purposes of Part TI of the Principal Act.

The new definition of ‘patient contribution’ identifies 4
separate situations: where a person has been billed by a doctor
under section 20 of the Principal Act and is entitled to receive
a medicare benefit in respect of that medical expense; where a
benefit is assigned for prescribed OP services under new
subsection 20A(1A) (i.e. non-concessionary beneficiaries and
those outside the safety net); where a benefit is assigned for
prescribed OP services under subsection 20A(1) (i.e.
concessionary beneficiaries and those inside the safety net); and

R where the benefit is assigned in respect of a service other than
a prescribed OP service. In the first situation the patient
contribution is the difference between the Schedule fee (or the
medical expenses where they are less than the Schedule fee) and
the amount of benefit payable apart from the safety-net
provisions. In the second and third situations the patient
contribution is deemed to be $3.50. Where benefits for
professional services other than prescribed OP services are
assigned under section 20A the patient contribution is nil.
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Clause 4 - Entitlement to Medicare Benefit. 4

This clause amends section 10 of the Principal Act by omitting
subsections (2) to (6) and replacing them with new subsections.

New subsection 10(2) defines a bpnefit payable in respect of a
service as one of three alternatives, either:

(a) an amount equal to 75% of the Schedule fee for those 4
services, not excluded under the regulations, which are p~-ovided
in a hospital or day hospital as referred to in paragraph Ida) of
the definition of ‘basic private table’ or ‘basic table’ in
subsection 4(1) of the National Health Act 1953 or

(b) an amount equal to 85% of the Schedule fee for services not
covered by paragraphs (a) or (c)

(c) an amount equal to 85% of the Schedule fee, less a specified
amount, for prescribed OP services other than those provided to
concessional beneficiaries and their dependants, as defined. The
specified amount for the year beginning 1 November 1991 is $3.50
and this amount increases in subsequent years.

New subsection 10(3) continues the existing ceiling on the
patient contribution for a particular service covered by
paragraphs lO(2)(b) and l0(2)(c) providing that where the
difference between the benefit and the Schedule fee is more than
the ‘greatest permissible gap’ the benefit, in these
circumstances, is the Schedule fee less the ‘greatest permissible
gap’. From 1 November 1991 this amount will be $26.80 which is
in line with the existing legislation which would have had the
effect of indexing the existing amount of $26 to $26.80 from 1
November 1991. Thereafter the greatest permissible gap will
continue to be indexed each subsequent 1 November.

New subsection 10(5) provides definitions for the terms used in
that section, including the following:

‘concessional beneficiary’ is based on the existing
definition used for the purposes of the safety—net
provisions of the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme with some
differences in respect of persons eligible for treatment
under the Veterans’ Entitlements Act flRK. The definition
includes social security pensioners, persons in receipt of
social security benefits and family allowance supplement,
persons who have received social security pensions or
veterans pensions in the past but no longer qualify under
the Social Security Act 1991 or Veterans Entitlements Act
fl~ because of their deposits or ‘approved investments’
(also defined in subsection 10(5)), specified persons
eligible for pensions or treatment under the Veterans’
Entitlements Act ISBn, disadvantaged persons under the
Health Insurance Act 1913 and pensioners under the National
Health Act iflI.
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‘dependant’ in relation to a concessional beneficiary refers
to the spouse, child or full-time student child (in
specified circumstances) of a ‘concessional beneficiary’
except for those persons who are concessional beneficiaries
only by virtue of being eligible for medical treatment under
the Veterans’ Entitlements Act 1986. In respect of
disadvantaged persons, the meaning of ‘dependant’ is
expanded by reference to the definition of ‘dependant’ in
section 3 of the Principal Act.

‘greatest permissible gap’ means $26.80 or that amount
indexed, whichever is the greater amount.

r1~ii~ c - Registration of Families. Safety-net. Safety-net
Cards. Review of Decisions, etc.

This clause inserts eleven new sections after section 10 in the
Principal Act for the purpose of establishing a safety-net in
respect of the amount of patient contributions to family medical
expenses and to amend the existing provisions related to the
safety-net for individuals.

New subsections 1OAA(1) - (2) provide that a family member may
apply, at any time, to the General Manager of the Health
Insurance Commission for registration of the family. Under this
section and subsequent sections, a family may include a spouse
and any dependent children (as defined in subsection 1OAA(7)).

New subsection IOAP.(3) requires applications for registration to
list the names of all family members.

New subsections 1OAA(4) - (5) make provision for variations of
the registration to add or delete family members and new
subsection 1OAA(6) provides that only a child may be registered
as a member of more than one family at the same time.

New section lOAB sets out the consequences of altered family
composition.

Subsection 1OAB(1) provides that where a person joins a family
subsequent to the family’s registration and the family’s
registration is varied by the addition of that person, any
medicare claims in the calendar year in which the registration is
varied made before the variation may count towards the family’s
safety-net, but no increased benefits will be paid where a
medicare claim has already been made and a benefit paid.

Subsection 1OAB(2) provides that where a person ceases to be a
family member and the family’s registration is varied by the
deletion of that person before the family (including that person)
reaches the safety-net in respect of the calendar year in which
the variation is made, the person may have all claims incurred
during that year count towards an individual safety—net or

a towards another family safety-net where the person becomes a
member of another registered family.
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Subsection 1OAB(3) provides that where a person ceases to be a
family member after that family reaches the safety-net during a
year and the family’s registration is varied by the deletion of
that person, the person is treated for the purposes of
entitlement to medicare benefit at any time during that year as
if he or she had remained a member of that family and cannot be
treated as a member of another registered family in respect of
that year.

New section 1OAC provides for new safety-net arrangements for 4
families.

New subsection 1OAC(l) defines ‘relevant service’ for the purpose
of sections 1OAC and lOAD to exclude services rendered in
hospitals or day hospital facilities; it also defines ‘year’ to
mean the year commencing on 1 January 1992 and thereafter each
calendar year.

New subsection IOAC(2) provides that where a person makes a
‘threshold claim’ for a ‘relevant service’ rendered to the person
or a member of the person’s family for which medical expenses
were incurred in that year, and the person has made ‘prior
claims’ for benefit for that year before the threshold claim, and
the Commission is satisfied -:

that the medical expenses of the services which are the subject
of ‘threshold claim’ and the ‘prior claims’ have been paid, that
the sum of patient contributions paid for prior claims is less
than the safety-net amount ($246 for the year beginning 1 january
1992), and that the addition of the patient contribution from the
threshold claim will cause the safety-net amount to be equalled
or exceeded, the benefit payable for the relevant service is
increased by the amount of the patient contribution for the
service.

New subsection 1OAC(3) makes provision for the treatment of the
medical expenses of a child who is a member of two registered
families. If the commission is satisfied that the medical
expenses of the child have been incurred by an adult belonging to
one family the expense will be treated as being incurred by that
family; otherwise the Commission will treat the expense as being
equally incurred by both families of which the child is a member.

New subsections 1OAC(4) - (5) set out the effect of the date when
a family registers on the treatment of claims and on inclusion of
benefits for the purposes of reaching the safety-net amount.
Registration before 1 April 1992 means that retrospective
adjustment will be made to benefits paid for services claimed in
the three month period from 1 January 1992 to 31 March 1992 if
the family has passed the safety-net amount prior to
registration. Registration after 31 March 1992 means that
benefits paid in a calendar year before registration are included
for the purposes of calculating patient contributions incurred in
that year but no retrospective adjustment to benefit will be
made for claims prior to registration.
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New subsection 1OAC(6) explains that a person who receives‘ payment of a benefit by cheque for a relevant service
is taken to have paid that amount of medical expenses represented
by the cheque; the subsection also enables the making of
regulations to set down more precisely when medical expenses are
incurred for certain services.

New subsection 1OAC(7) provides that if a person’s right to‘ payment of a benefit is assigned to a practitioner under section
20A the safety-net effect is as if the person claimed a benefit
for the service, the claim was accepted by the Commission and the
medical expenses for that service were paid.

New section lOAD introduces parallel provisions for a safety-net
for individuals to those set out in new section 1OAC for a
safety-net for families. In essence these provisions differ from
those currently applying for individuals only in that the basis
of the year for the purposes of the safety-net is changed from a
financial year to a calendar year.

New subsection 1OAD(2) applies section lOAD to any person who is
not a member of a registered family, subject to the operation of
new subsection 1OAB(3).

New subsection 1OAD(3) imposes the same conditions about the
increased benefits to be paid to an individual, after the
Commission has satisfied itself that the person’s claim is a
threshold claim and payment of the patient contribution will
result in the safety-net amount being equalled or exceeded, as
the conditions described in new subsection 1OAC(2) for the
safety-net for families.

New subsection 1OAD(4) provides that a person who receives
payment by cheque of a benefit for a relevant service is taken to
have paid that amount of medical expenses represented by the
cheque; the sub-section also enables the making of regulations to
determine when medical expenses are incurred for services.

New sub-section lOAD(S) provides that if a person’s right to
payment of a benefit is assigned to a practitioner under section
20A the safety-net effect is as if the person claimed a benefit
for the service, the claim was accepted by the Commission and the
medical expenses for that service were paid.

Section 1OAE imposes an obligation on the Commission to confirm
the composition of a family for the purpose of determining‘ eligibility for increased benefits under the safety-net
arrangement for families.
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New subsection IOAE(1) requires the Commission - if it is
satisfied that if it were not for section IOAE a registered
family would be entitled to increased benefits under section 1OAC
for a calendar year - to write to the family to ask whether its
composition remains as it was when registered under section bAA,
or where a change has been notified to the Commission, as it was
when the composition was last notified to the Commission.

New subsection IOAE(2) prevents the payment of increased benefits
to family members for the year in respect of which the
confirmation of the family composition was sought and the issue
of a safety- net concession card to that family for that year
until the family provides the information sought by the
Commission under subsection IOAE(1).

New section lOAF determines the conditions for a person to be
eligible to be issued with a safety-net concession card. The
reason for issuing safety-net concession cards is so that a
person is able to provide evidence to a doctor that he or she is
entitled to increased benefits.

New subsection 1OAF(1) provides that, subject to subsection (6),
where the patient contributions of a person, or of all the
persons in a registered family, equal or exceed the safety-net
amount during the relevant entitlement period (each calendar
year) and the Commission has verified that fact, the person is
eligible to be issued with a safety-net concession card, and the
Commission is required to issue the card to the person in respect
of that entitlement period.

New subsections IOAF(3) - (4) require the card to be in a form
approved by the General Manager and to include particulars both
of the entitlement period to which the card relates and of the
person to whom the card is issued or of each person in the family
where a person is a member of a registered family.

New subsection lOAF(S) provides that omission from a card of a
member of a person’s registered family will not affect the
validity of the card.

New subsection IOAF(6) provides that a safety-net concession card
must not be issued in respect of a previous year. The issue of a
card is unnecessary where a person or family reach the safety-net
threshold in a given, previous calendar year only by virtue of
claims lodged after the end of that previous calendar year for
services provided in that previous calendar year, because ail
services for which a higher benefit is payable would already have
been provided.

New section 1OAG states that the person to whom a safety-net
concession card is issued, and each member of a registered family
where a card is issued to a person in a registered family, will

be a holder of the card.

S
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New subsection lOAN provides for the issuing of additional cards.‘ New subsections 1OAH(l) - (2) allow for the issue of an
additional card to a person who is a holder of a card,
particularly where the person’s card has been lost, stolen or
destroyed or where the person’s particulars are not on the card.

New subsections 1OAE(3) - (4) provide for the issue of a new card
to the original card holder where another person who is a new‘ family member becomes a member of the original card holder’s
family; such a replacement card must include particulars of the
holders of the original card and the new family member, each of
whom become a replacement card holder after the new card is
issued.

New subsection IOAH(5) requires an -officer who makes a decision
to refuse to issue an additional replacement card under
sub-section 1OAH(l) or (3), to issue a notice of that decision to
person requesting the card.

New section 1OAI gives a person the right to seek review of a
decision to refuse to issue an additional or replacement safety-
net concession card, and of a decision to issue a notice
requiring the return of a card.

New subsection 1OAI(1) incorporates by reference the meaning of
decision in the Administrative Anneals Tribunai Act 1975.

New subsection 1OAI(2) provides that if a decision is taken under
subsection 1OAH(1) or (3) to refuse to issue an additional or
replacement safety-net concession card to a person requesting the
card, or if the General Manager issues a notice under subsection
1OAX(1) requiring a person to return a safety-net concession
card, the person requesting the card or the person receiving the
notice may seek reconsideration of the decision.

New subsection 1OAI(3) requires a person seeking reconsideration
of a decision to apply for review of the decision within 28 days
of receipt of the notice issued under subsection lOAN(S) or
1OAX(l)

New subsections 1OAI(4) -(5) require the General Manager in
reconsidering a decision to refuse to issue an additional or
replacement safety-net concession card, either to affirm the
decision or to issue the card, and in reconsidering a decision to
is sue a notice requiring the return of a safety-net concession
card, either to affirm the decision or to withdraw the notice
requiring the return of the card.
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New subsections lOAI(6) - (7) require the General Manager in
making a reconsidered decision under subsection lOAI(4) - (5) to
give a written notice, within 28 days of making the decision to
the applicant for the card or to the person to whom the notice to
return a card was issued, which contains the decision and the
reasons for the decision and states that application for review
of the General Manager’s decision may be made to the
Administrative Appeals Tribunal.

New subsection lOAI(8) provides that any failure to include in a(
notice issued under subsection 1OAI(6) - (7) a statement about
the decision being reviewable by the Administrative Appeals
Tribunal does not affect the validity of the General Manager’s
decision.

New subsection 1OAI(9) identifies a person whose interests are
affected by the General Manager’s decision under paragraph
lOAt(4)(a) affirming a decision not to issue a card, or under
paragraph 1OAI(5)(a) affirming a decision to require the return
of a card, as the person who may apply to the Administrative
Appeals Tribunal for review of the decision.

New subsection 1OAI(lO) is a delegation power, restricting the
General Manager’s power to delegate under subsection IOAI(4) or.
(5) to a person performing the duties of the office of Deputy
Manager or Assistant Manager of the Commission.

New section 1OAJ provides that where the safety-net concession
card is issued for a calendar year its effect commences as from
the date of issue and ceases at the end of the calendar year.

New subsection 1OAX(1) enables the General Manager to require a
holder of a safety-net concession card to return the card to the
Commission for cancellation where the card is issued to a person
not eligible for the card. New subsection IOAK(2) imposes a
penalty on a person who fails without reasonable excuse to comply
with a notice issued under subsection (1).

Clause 6 - IndexatioiL

This clause amends section lOA of the Principal Act by
substituting a definition of ‘year’ in subsection 1OA(b) for the
purposes of the amount specified in new subparagraph
1O(2)(c)(ii), for the amount of the greatest permissible gap and
for the safety-net amount referred to in new sections 1OAC and
lOAD.

The clause also substitutes a new subsection IOA(2) to include a
new CPI indexation table with indexation days and reference
quarters specified separately for the amounts referred to in new
subparagraph lO(2)(c)(iii), the greatest permissible gap, and the
safety-net amounts in new sections 1OAC and lOAD.

Clause 6 also substitutes a new definition of ‘previous index
number’ in sub-section lOA(5)..
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Clanse 7 - Assignment of medicare benefit

This clause amends section 2OA of the Principal Act by inserting
a new sub-section 2OA(lA) which sets $3.50 as the maximum amount
which the practitioner to whom a benefit is assigned nay charge
for a prescribed OP service, where the benefit has been reduced
under paragraph lO(2)(c) and not increased under section 1OAC or
lOAD.

There is a consequential amendment to paragraph 20A(i)(b) so that
the reference to ‘the practitioner accepting the assignment in
full payment’ is made subject to new subsection 2OA(1A).

Clause B - Transitional provisions

This clause enables regulations to be made which will apply
subsection 10(3), (4A), (5) AND (6) (the existing safety-net
provisions) for the year beginning 1 January 1991 with the
necessary modifications to ensure that no person is disadvantaged
by the repeal of those provisions in the Principal Act, and will
provide for such other transitional arrangements as may be
required for the introduction of these amendments to the
Principal Act.
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